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Control No.________ Department or Agency _Department of Mental Health 
 
Rule No:____580-5-33__________________________________________________ 
 
Rule Title: Administrative and Support Requirements For Community 
Providers of Intellectual Disabilities Services 
 
_______New ___X____Amend ______Repeal_____Adopt by Reference__________ 
 
 
_____This rule has no economic impact. 
 
__X___This rule has an economic impact, as explained below. 
 
1.   NEED/EXPECTED BENEFIT OF RULE:  
 
On January 10, 2014, the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services 
(CMS) finalized the Home and Community-Based Services (HCBS) Settings 
Rule. The regulations in 42 CFR section 
441.301(c)(4)/441.710(a)(1)/441.530(a)(1) established a definition of 
HCBS settings based on individual experience and outcomes, rather than 
one based on a setting’s location, geography or physical 
characteristics.  The HCBS settings requirements apply to both 
residential and non-residential settings for individuals who are 
receiving Medicaid funding for HCBS and requires that all settings 
meet certain qualifications.  The proposed rule changes are aligning 
the Alabama Department of Mental Health’s (ADMH) standards and 
Administrative Code to those established by CMS. 
 
2. COST/BENEFITS OF RULE AND WHY RULE IS THE MOST EFFECTIVE, 
EFFICIENT, AND FEASIBLE MEANS FOR ALLOCATING RESOURCES AND ACHIEVING 
THE STATED PURPOSE: 
 
The proposed rule changes are aligning the ADMH’s standards 
Administrative Code to those established by CMS.  ADMH must implement 
the requirements of the HCBS Settings Rule or stand to forfeit $386 
million in federal funding and/or face significant paybacks to CMS.   
 
The majority of the rule changes will simply require increased person-
centered planning by service coordinators to HCBS recipients.  This is 
a service that is billable to ADMH under the HCBS Medicaid Waivers.  
Starting in FY19, service coordinators of HCBS waiver recipients are 
able to bill ADMH an additional sixteen (16) hours per person per year 
above what was previously permitted.   
 



For FY20, ADMH received additional state dollars to give providers the 
ability to bill for appropriate staffing ratios for community 
integration in the delivery of HCBS services like day habilitation and 
prevocational services should they have increased staffing needs. 
 
ADMH has established stakeholder workgroups, including a rate setting 
group, to assist with the implementation of the HCBS Settings Rule.  
Should implementation of the rule requirements increase other costs to 
providers delivering Medicaid HCBS services, ADMH is poised to 
evaluate and seek additional funding to adjusting provider rates 
accordingly.  
 
3.  EFFECT OF THIS RULE ON COMPETITION:  
 
All providers of Medicaid HCBS services are required to implement the 
rule changes.  ADMH does not foresee the rule changes having any 
impact on competition since the rule will be applied uniformly across 
the board.  As stated above, ADMH has established a process to seek 
funding to address additional costs to providers should those occur.  
 
4. EFFECT OF THIS RULE ON COST-OF-LIVING AND DOING BUSINESS IN THE 
GEOGRAPHICAL AREA WHERE THE RULE IS TO BE IMPLEMENTED: 
 
The rule changes must be implemented statewide, and all providers of 
Medicaid HCBS services must implement the rule changes.  ADMH does not 
foresee the rule changes having any impact on cost-of-living for 
Alabamians.   
 
As stated above, ADMH does anticipate the rule requiring increased 
person-centered planning by service coordinators.  Therefore, starting 
in FY19, service coordinators of HCBS waiver recipients are able to 
bill ADMH an additional sixteen (16) hours per person per year above 
what was previously permitted. For FY20, ADMH received additional 
state dollars to give providers the ability to bill for appropriate 
staffing ratios for community integration in the delivery of HCBS 
services like day habilitation and prevocational services should they 
have increased staffing needs. 
 
ADMH has established stakeholder workgroups, including a rate setting 
group, to assist with the implementation of the HCBS Settings Rule.  
Should implementation of the rule requirements increase other costs to 
providers delivering Medicaid HCBS services, ADMH is poised to 
evaluate and seek additional funding to adjusting provider rates 
accordingly.  
 
5. EFFECT OF THIS RULE ON EMPLOYMENT IN THE GEOGRAPHICAL AREA WHERE 
THE RULE IS TO BE IMPLEMENTED:  
 
The rule changes must be implemented statewide.   
 
The rule changes encourage individuals receiving Medicaid HCBS to have 
full access to the greater community, including opportunities to seek 
employment and work in competitive integrated settings.  Employment is 



seen as crucial for improving the quality of life for people with 
disabilities.  According to the National Conference of State 
Legislatures: “Employing people with disabilities has been shown to 
benefit businesses, for example, as a result of lower turnover, 
increased productivity and access to a broader pool of skilled 
workers. In addition, increasing job opportunities for people with 
disabilities ‘saves the federal and state government money by reducing 
dependency on cash and medical and disability benefits.’”  Therefore, 
the rule potentially increases the number of those seeking employment 
in Alabama.   
 
The rule changes may also encourage providers of HCBS services to hire 
additional staff to deliver and support these services.  As stated 
above, ADMH has received additional state dollars or FY20 to account 
for possible increased staffing needs in the delivery of HCBS 
services. 
 
6. SOURCE OF REVENUE TO BE USED FOR INPLEMENING AND ENFORCING THIS 
RULE: 
 
Revenue is a combination of State General Fund, State Education Trust 
Fund and Federal Medicaid dollars.  Currently, the federal match rate 
is 71.88 percent.   
 
7. THE SHORT-TERM/LONG-TERM ECONOMIC IMPACT OF THIS RULE ON AFFECTED 
PERSONS, INCLUDING ANALYSIS OF PERSONS WHO WILL BEAR THE COSTS AND 
THOSE WHO WILL BENEFIT FROM THE RULE: 
 
No individual person will bear the cost to implement the rule changes.  
All providers of HCBS Medicaid services will be required to implement 
the rule changes or stand to lose all federal funding attached to 
service delivery.  As stated above, there is additional state and 
federal revenue for FY20 to support providers in implementing the 
requirements of the rule.  Should implementation of the rule 
requirements increase other costs to providers delivering Medicaid 
HCBS services, ADMH is poised to evaluate and seek additional funding 
to adjusting provider rates accordingly. 
 
The possible increased costs associated with implementing the rule 
changes are nominal compared to the prospect of losing $386 million 
annually.  The loss of this amount of funding would have a massive, 
negative economic impact on all of Alabama’s communities and result in 
thousands of people with intellectual disabilities losing services.  
Furthermore, with the closure of hundreds of programs, thousands of 
Alabamians would lose their jobs across the state.  
 
On the other hand, all of Alabama will benefit from the implementation 
of the rule changes.  People with disabilities will have greater 
access to the communities at large, independence and competitive 
employment.  Employers will hopefully have a larger pool of potential 
employees.  Communities will benefit from the inclusion of people with 
disabilities.  Finally, according to the National Conference of State 
Legislatures: “increasing job opportunities for people with 



disabilities ‘saves the federal and state government money by reducing 
dependency on cash and medical and disability benefits.’”  
 
8. UNCERTAINTIES ASSOCIATED WITH THE ESTIMATED BENEFITS AND BURNENS 
OF THE RULE, INCLUDING QUALITATIVE/QUANTITATIVE BENEFITS AND BURDEN 
COMPARISON:  
 
ADMH believes that there is adequate funding to cover potential 
increased costs for HCBS service providers.  However, ADMH has 
established stakeholder workgroups to assist with the implementation 
of the HCBS Settings Rule.  Therefore, should implementation have 
unforeseen costs, ADMH is poised to evaluate and seek additional 
funding to adjusting provider rates accordingly.  
 
9. THE EFFECT ON THE ENVIRONMENT AND PUBLIC HEALTH IF THE RULE IS 
NOT IMPLEMENTED:   
 
ADMH anticipates that the rules changes and the HCBS Settings Rule 
will have a positive impact on the health of HCBS waiver recipients 
and their families.  Individuals will benefit by not being isolated, 
being able to access the community at large, and possibly attain 
employment which are all correlated to better health outcomes.  
Families can benefit by being properly supported in caring for a 
family member with an intellectual disability. 
 
10. DETRIMENTAL EFFECT ON THE ENVIROMENT AND PUBLIC HEALTH IF THE 
RULE IS NOT IMPLEMENTED:  
 
None 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 


